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Introduction 

Regardless of geographic location or organizational structure, fire personnel must be prepared to meet the 
needs of their community. To accomplish this, fire education and training is dependent on the planning, 
preparation, and successful implementation of chartered training programs throughout the state.  
 
The decision to become an educational institution is a major commitment, which should be given careful 
consideration. Specific requirements of the conduct of approved programs are outlined in the Ohio Revised 
Code (R.C.) and the Ohio Administrative Code (O.A.C). You may download these documents through a link 
on our web site at www.ems.ohio.gov.  
 
This guide is designed to assist program directors in planning and administering fire education programs and 
assuring compliance with the laws and rules governing Ohio education programs. It is only a guide and does 
not cover every aspect of the program director’s duties, but rather focuses on program directors’ most 
frequently asked questions. It is hoped that the information presented here will answer most of the questions 
and prove to be a valuable resource to the fire education program. If answers to your questions are not 
found in this guide or if further clarification is needed, the Division of Emergency Medical Services (EMS) is 
ready to assist you. 
 

 

Contact Information 
 
Ohio Department of Public Safety - Division of EMS  
1970 W. Broad Street, P.O. Box 182073 
Columbus, Ohio 43218-2073 

(800) 233-0785 

(614) 466-9447 
 
 
 

 

Ohio Emergency Medical Services Legislation 

Legislative Authority 
 
The Ohio Revised Code and the Ohio Administrative Code establish the Division of Emergency Medical 
Services as the approving authority for all Chartered Fire Training Programs. Fire education training 
programs are approved under the R.C. 4765 (laws) and the O.A.C. chapters 4765-11 and 4765-20 through 
4765-24 (rules). It is important for program directors to understand the applicable laws governing Ohio 
Emergency Medical Services to successfully coordinate a fire education training site. You will especially 
want to refer to Chapter 4765-11 of the O.A.C., which lists the requirements for a fire education certificate 
of chartering. You should also review O.A.C. Chapter 4765-21 regarding instructor training programs and 
instructor qualifications.  
 
To access the Ohio Revised Code and Ohio Administrative Code please visit LAWriter Ohio Laws and Rules 
at: http://codes.ohio.gov/ 

  

 

HAVE A QUESTION?  

 
Fire Education 

 

FireEducation@dps.ohio.gov 

http://www.ems.ohio.gov/
http://codes.ohio.gov/
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Ohio Revised Code (R.C.) 
 

4765.04  Firefighter and fire safety inspector training committee - trauma committee - other committees 
 and subcommittees. 

4765.55 Fire service training programs. 
 

Ohio Administrative Code (O.A.C.) 
 

Chapter 4765-11 Chartering of Firefighter, Fire Safety Inspector and Instructor Training Programs 

Chapter 4765-20 Fire Service Training Programs 

Chapter 4765-21 Fire Instructor Training Programs 

Chapter 4765-22 Professional Standards 

Chapter 4765-23 Disciplinary Actions 
 

Applying for a Fire Chartered Program 

Each institution applying for a fire charter to provide firefighter, fire safety inspector, and instructor training is 
required to complete this application. The criteria used in the evaluation are based upon R.C. Section 
4765.55 and rules promulgated by the Executive Director of the Division of Emergency Medical Services, 
with the advice and counsel of the Firefighter and Fire Safety Inspector Training Committee, in O.A.C. 
Chapter 4765. Additionally, each institution will have to specify which classification levels--volunteer 
firefighter, firefighter I, firefighter II, fire safety inspector, fire instructor, and / or fire safety inspector 
instructor--that the institution wishes to teach. 
 
The ultimate goal of the fire charter application process is to help a training program attain its own goal — 
providing a quality educational experience for students to become competent fire service providers. The 
effectiveness of the fire charter application process depends upon the fire training program’s honest, self-
reflective analysis of its strengths and challenges based upon the approved standards. The answers should 
be prepared in clear and concise language and respond to each of the questions asked. Programs that 
intend to offer fire service education at the high school level must include relevant documentation as part of 
their application. 

 

Definitions of a Fire Charter 
 

“Chartered program” means any organization or institution that has been issued a charter by the Executive 
Director to offer firefighter, fire safety inspector, or instructor courses. 
 
“Charter” or “fire charter” means a certificate issued to a training institution to offer firefighter, fire safety 
inspector, or instructor courses, issued by the Executive Director. 

 

Classification of Firefighter, Fire Safety Inspector, and Instructor Training Courses 

The Executive Director shall issue a charter to a training institution that meets the requirements of rule 4765-
11-03 of the O.A.C. The Executive Director may authorize chartered programs to teach training courses at 
one or more of the following classifications: 

(1) Volunteer firefighter;  

(2) Firefighter I; 

(3) Firefighter II; 

(4) Fire safety inspector;  

(5) Fire instructor;  

(6) Fire safety inspector instructor 

http://codes.ohio.gov/oac/4765-11
http://codes.ohio.gov/oac/4765-11-03
http://codes.ohio.gov/oac/4765-11-03
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In order to apply for a new or additional classification, a chartered program shall submit a completed “Fire 
Charter Application” to the division. Additional classifications issued by the Executive Director shall expire 
on the chartered program’s current expiration date. 

Chartering of Firefighter, Fire Safety Inspector, and Instructor Training Programs 

In order to be issued a charter by the Executive Director, a training program shall satisfy all of the following 
requirements:  
 
Have an authorizing official with a good reputation who assumes ultimate responsibility for the following:  
 

 Serves as program director or designates another person with a good reputation to serve as program 
director;  

 Administers the firefighter, fire safety inspector, and instructor courses;  

 Complies with all rules and laws applicable to firefighter, fire safety inspector, and instructor courses;  

 Performs ongoing review and maintains written evaluations of the courses including content of each 
course;  

 Performs ongoing review and maintains written evaluations of the instructors’ and students’ 
performance for each course;  

 Assigns faculty responsibilities and schedules program courses;  

 Prepares or approves all documents required to be submitted for chartering;  

 Assures the adequacy of the curriculum and all program training materials; and 

 Assures the integrity and security of testing materials, procedures, and requirements to be a charter 
are met as required in Chapter 4765-11 of the O.A.C. 

Authorizing Official  

“Authorizing official” means any person who owns or maintains responsibility on behalf of an individual, 
corporation, trust, partnership, or an association for the facilities, equipment, instructors, managers, and 
other employees of the chartered program. 
 
The authorizing official assumes ultimate responsibility. The authorizing official shall serve as the program 
director or designate another person to serve as program director. 

Program Director 

The O.A.C. requires a fire charter applicant to have a program director who assumes general responsibility 
for administering and operating the program in order to offer a fire training education program (O.A.C. 
4765-11-03). The choice of the program director with knowledge, organizational skill, and dedication is 
critical and often defines the success of a fire chartered program. The program director operates at the 
nucleus of the program, facilitating quality training opportunities, based on local needs, often in areas where 
it would otherwise be unavailable. It is important that the program director has a commitment to fire training 
and education, is a good leader, and has good organizational skills. The program director should also have a 
thorough knowledge of state code and rules regarding fire education, as well as a broad perspective on 
national fire-related issues.  
 
As the program director for the fire training program, the program director should review and approve all 
instructor-created lesson plans. When any inconsistency or controversy occurs, the program director, along 
with the instructors, should review the evaluation and make recommendations as to how the fire training 
program can improve.  
 

The program director can also serve an important function as the liaison with the local fire departments and 
fire organizations. Through this affiliation, the program director can work with the fire departments and fire 
organizations to discuss local issues and assure that fire views are presented.  
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The “Charter” or “fire charter” application (http://www.ems.ohio.gov/ems_fire_services.stm) requires that the 
fire education authorizing official and program director sign the submitted application.  
The completed application should be submitted to the Ohio Division of Emergency Medical Services. There 
is no application fee for a fire charter. 
 
Upon receipt of your completed application, you will be contacted to schedule an on-site review.  
No advertising may be conducted nor classes held until a Certificate of Fire Charter has been granted and 
the program has been assigned a fire charter number.  
 
The on-site review will include a meeting with the program director and a review of the program facilities, its 
resources, and equipment. During the site visit a Fire Education Coordinator will also discuss the 
requirements and documentation that will be necessary to renew the certificate. Following the on-site review, 
a recommendation will be presented to the Executive Director. A Certificate of Fire Charter is valid for three 
years. 
 
The O.A.C rules require that the applicant notify the Ohio Division of EMS when there are any changes 
made in the status of program currently on file with the Ohio Division of EMS. Examples of those changes 
include a change in the authorizing official, program director, change or addition to facilities, or additional off-
site locations. 

Organization Prior to Preparation of the Application 

The development of an application can take from three to six months; therefore, a realistic and detailed 
timetable should be created. Although the exact organizational plan will vary from institution to institution, the 
following suggestions may be helpful: 
 

(1) Select an appropriate member of the staff to direct the preparation of the application. 
(2) Involve members of the faculty, administration, and advisory committee in application discussions. 
(3) Adopt a reasonable time schedule and adhere to the schedule. 

Completing the Fire Charter Application  

The application is divided into six sections. Each section requires the applicant to determine if the program is 
in compliance with the specific requirements found in the R.C. and O.A.C. It is the responsibility of the 
applicant to submit a complete and true application consistent with R.C. and O.A.C. requirements.  
 
A review of the R.C. section and O.A.C. chapters will provide assistance in completing the application. It is 
the responsibility of the applicant to submit a complete and accurate application. Complete all sections of the 
application. An incomplete application will not be processed or considered. An incomplete application will be 
returned to the applicant. 
 
Upon receipt and review of the application, a representative of the Division of EMS will contact the applicant 
to schedule an on-site review of the facilities, equipment, and required documentation. Once a complete 
review of the application and an on-site review are conducted, the Executive Director shall grant or deny the 
Fire Charter Application. 

Advisory Committee 

The advisory committee can serve an important function with your chartered program and shall be a 
minimum of five members consisting of the program director, fire chiefs of local fire departments, instructors, 
and others from the fire community. Through this affiliation, the program director should discuss local issues 
and assure that fire views are presented. Minutes of the advisory committee including the agenda, 
discussion, and attendance record for each meeting must be available during your site review. 

 

http://www.ems.ohio.gov/ems_fire_services.stm
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Certificate of Fire Chartered Program Renewal 

Renewal of a Fire Charter 

A Certificate of Fire Charter must be renewed every three years. The EMS office will mail the renewal 
packets to you about 90 days prior to the expiration date of your certificate of fire charter. The completed 
application must be returned to the EMS office 30 days before your current “certificate of fire charter” 
expiration date.  
 

Careful record management throughout the three-year cycle will enable you to fill out the renewal application 

(http://www.ems.ohio.gov/ems_fire_services.stm) completely and accurately. The Fire Charter Application 

requires that the current authorizing official and program director sign the submitted application. Be truthful in 
filling out the application. Your chartered program will be audited by a Division of EMS Fire Education 
Coordinator. 

On-Site Review 

There should be no surprises! If you have maintained the files as required, it will be a friendly visit to verify 
and document compliance and to see if the Fire Education Coordinator can help you with anything or answer 
questions for you. The on-site review will include a meeting with the program director and, if possible, the 
authorizing official. During the site visit the Fire Education Coordinator will tour the program’s facilities to 
ensure the premises and equipment are safe and sanitary and that there is sufficient classroom and 
laboratory space. The Fire Education Coordinator will also ask to see the required records for the courses 
taught over the previous three-year cycle. Following the on-site review, a recommendation will be presented 
to the Executive Director. 
If your program has not followed the applicable laws and rules, the Executive Director may deny or revoke 
the Certificate of Fire Charter. 

Program Records Management 

The program director must ensure that the chartered training program is compliant with the Ohio Revised 
Code and the Ohio Administrative Code. More importantly, each and every student who has attended a 
course through the program depends on accurate records for certification.  

Therefore, completing, organizing, and maintaining the necessary course documentation is a must 

The easiest way to manage course records is to dedicate a file drawer or cabinet specifically to the chartered 
program. Many program directors make a new file folder each time a course is offered and keep them filed in 
chronological order. Others develop a check sheet for each course with all the required documentation 
listed.  

It is important to photocopy credentials for each instructor participating in the course. Credentials you will 
want to have for the on-site review include each instructor’s valid certificate to practice and valid certificate to 
teach. The Division of EMS recommends that you keep records for six years (2 certification cycles). 

Administrative rules require that the following be documented for each course offered: 

 Topic of Course(s)   Name and Credentials of Each Instructor 

 List of Participants  Summary of Assessment and Evaluation Forms 

 Date, Time, and Location  Certificate of Completion 

 Lesson Plans, Course Schedule, and Policies  Attendance Records  

 Objective Check-offs Sheets  Accident and Injury Reports 

 Minutes of Advisory Committee  State Knowledge and Practical Examination Documentation 

 Documentation of Compliance with NFPA 1403 

http://www.ems.ohio.gov/ems_fire_services.stm
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Coordinating a Fire Training Course 

Planning and Preparation 

The most successful chartered training programs provide courses that began with thoughtful planning. Since 
program topics are often decided for the entire year, a time line should be developed working backwards 
from the presentation date, to establish target dates to address the following steps: 

 

Set Date, Location, and Physical Environment 

The physical facility for the fire training course should be in a setting that supports learning and is physically 
comfortable. The facility should accommodate the teaching strategies to be used and be accessible to the 
target audience. Also under this rule, you must have sufficient classroom and laboratory facilities to 
accommodate the number of participants in each program. 

Select Instructional Staff 

Among the most important jobs of a program director is the selection of instructors for fire training courses. 
Courses may be taught by fire service instructors or guest lecturers. All presenters should be selected on the 
basis of demonstrated knowledge and expertise in the subject matter. The program director may want to ask 
the authorizing official to review the list of certified instructors and lecturers and provide input.  
 
The program director must ensure that all courses are taught by instructors who hold a valid Ohio certificate 
to teach and adhere to their specialty area(s). Credentials you may want to verify and photocopy include: 1) 
each instructor’s valid certificate to practice; 2) instructor’s valid certificate to teach, and; 3) guest instructor’s 
credentials.  
 
An instructor must hold both a valid certificate to teach and certificate to practice. The instructor may only 
teach a course to the level of his / her certificate to practice. (If the instructor holds a Firefighter I certificate to 
practice, he / she may only teach Firefighter I and Volunteer Firefighter courses.) A person who serves as a 
guest lecturer must have an instructor present for the lecture 

 
 Identify Needs of Target Audience 

 Set Date, Location, and Physical Environment 

 Select Instructional Staff 

 Select Skills Coordinator 

 Develop or Secure Lesson Plan 

 Determine the Logistics for Practical Skills Testing 

 Lesson Plans Approved by Program Director 

 Schedule Equipment or Audiovisual Aids 

 Estimate Financial Requirements 

 Determine Assessment Method 

 Develop Evaluation Form 

 Summarize Evaluations 

 Determine Written Examination Date and Test Administration 

 Distribute Certificates of Completion 



 

7 

It is the responsibility of the program director to ensure that courses are developed and meet the “NFPA 
1001” Qualification for Professional Fire Fighter Standard. The fire curriculum is available on the EMS Web 
site.  

 
Usually, the instructor will develop the objectives and the content outline with the assistance of the program 
director. Together they will determine the time frame for each content area and determine the teaching 
methods, instructional aids, and equipment most appropriate for the course. The program director should 
work with instructors to ensure that the principles of adult learning are incorporated into the teaching 
strategies. 
 
Teaching strategies should be carefully selected to be consistent with the content. Often, the expected 
outcome determines the strategy to be used. Examples of various teaching strategies include clinical 
demonstrations, lectures, equipment demonstration, small group discussion, and simulations. For example, 
an objective that requires a practical skill would use demonstration as a teaching strategy. An objective that 
required the instructor to describe a concept might use lecture or discussion as teaching strategies.  
 
The use of instructional aids and materials (audiovisual aids, handouts, etc.) is encouraged. Advance 
planning will assist the program director in scheduling locations, time, equipment, supplies, audiovisual 
needs, and, if necessary, additional instructors. The determination of expenditures, instructor or speaker 
expenses, or material used must be included in the course planning. 

Determine Assessment Method and Develop Evaluation Forms 

The O.A.C. requires that a summary of the assessment and evaluation forms be maintained for each 
program (O.A.C. 4765-11-03). The program director has the specific responsibility to compile and 
summarize the assessment and evaluations. 
 
Assessment is conducted to determine changes in participants’ knowledge, skills, and attitudes immediately 
following the learning experience. The instructor and program director must work together to determine the 
assessment and evaluation methods of the presentation. The assessment methods must be based upon the 
course objectives and should at least address the participant’s level of achievement at the end of the course.  
 
Additional methods assess the overall effectiveness of the course and generally focus on the impact of the 
new knowledge or may refer to improvements or changes in firefighting itself. Demonstration of successful 
completion includes practical skill tests or written post-tests. The program director should be involved in the 
overall course evaluation process and is also a valuable resource when determining student outcomes and 
assessment methods.  
 
The course evaluation is conducted to identify positive aspects of the course, to determine needed revisions 
or improvements, and to guide development of future education courses. Typically, participants rate the 
relevance and accuracy of the content, the appropriateness of the facilities and equipment, and the 
instructor’s expertise and effectiveness of teaching strategies. In order to provide useful feedback to 
instructors, it is important that the evaluation questions focus on knowledge and instructional skills. 

 

 Instructors must hold both a valid certificate to teach and certificate to practice as a Firefighter. 
 

 The instructor may only teach a fire training course to the level of his / her certificate to practice. 
 

 A person who serves as a guest lecturer must have an instructor present for the lecture. 
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Verifying Attendance and Successful Completion 

Attendance in fire training courses can be verified by attendance sheets. In fact, much of the required 
documentation can be included on the sign-in sheet. In addition to the list of participants, it is suggested that 
you require the participant’s signature--not just initials or check marks. The attendance sheet can also 
include the topic, date, time, and location of the course as well as the name of each instructor and the hours 
taught.  

 

Following the successful completion of the course each participant must be issued a certificate of 
completion. A certificate of completion must contain the program director’s signature. In addition, the 
certificate should include the title / topic of the course, date of course completion, name of the participant, 
hours completed, chartered program name, and the fire charter number issued by the Division of EMS. The 
instructor’s signature is optional. 

Offsite Locations 

Your chartered training program may offer courses at different locations from the location listed in the 
application for approval provided that: 1) your charter continues to operate at the location identified in the 
application for a Certificate of Fire Charter; 2) each offsite location meets the minimum standards for a 
Certificate of Fire Charter; and 3) the approved site is not under disciplinary action by the Executive Director. 
Files and records may be maintained in a secure area at the offsite location until the course has been 
completed. The records must be transferred to the chartered institution no later than 90 days following the 
last day of class. The required Certificate of Completion, issued to those who successfully complete the 
training, must be issued with your Certificate of Fire Charter number.  
 
Failure to receive the Executive Director approval of an offsite location prior to the start of the course will be 
cause for denial of a course request. 

Requesting a Course 

To request a course, choose the “Request Course” option and complete the request by following these 
instructions.  
 

 Select “Fire Charter” (or “EMS Accreditation” for an EMS Instructor course). 

 Select the name of your “School” from the drop down list. 

 Choose the Course / Certification Type. Types are Initial, Reinstatement, Reciprocity, or Pro Board. 

 Click the dropdown arrow to display course levels and choose the desired course. 

 Enter the “Start Date” of the training course (MM/DD/YYYY). Course requests must be submitted 
seven days prior to the start date of the course. If there is a problem, please contact the Division. 

 Enter the “Course Hours” of the training course.  

 Check the “Course and Examination location” box and complete the required fields. If the course is 
being held at an offsite location, select “Offsite” and complete the required fields. 

 Click the “Add” button and enter the Lead Instructor’s Certification Number in the “Add Instructor” 
window.  

 Click “Search” to display the name of the Instructor, then click “Add” to add the Instructor to the 
Course. For courses that require skills testing, use this function to enter the Skills Coordinator as well. 

 Enter “Guest Lecturers” if applicable. 

 Click “Submit” to submit the course request or “Clear” to start over or not submit the request. 
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Course Attachments 

As of July 30, 2015, the Course and Examination Administration System allows course documents to be 
uploaded with all Initial courses. This documentation must show course hours and student contact time. 
Previously, the documentation was submitted to the Division of EMS for review by being sent in with the 
Opening Report (which the online Course Request replaced). 
 
Documentation may be attached as a Word, Excel, or PDF document. Although more than one document 
may be attached and there is no limit on the total size of all attachments, individual attachments must be no 
more than 4 MBs. 

Adding or Removing Students from the Course Dashboard 

A student should not be added or removed from the course dashboard after 14 days from the start date of 
the course. If a student is removed or dropped from a course past the 14 days, the student shall remain on 
the course dashboard. Documentation must be maintained in the course file for any student that is added or 
removed from the course. 

16 Firefighter Life Safety Initiatives (FLSI) 

The 16 Firefighter Life Safety Initiatives (FLSI) were jointly developed by representatives of the major fire 
service constituencies in 2004 at a Firefighter Safety Summit in Tampa, Florida. At that time, the National 
Fallen Firefighters Foundation was tasked with promulgating the Initiatives throughout the fire service and 
developing material to support their implementation.  
 
Since then, the Initiatives have deeply informed the emerging safety culture in the U.S. fire service and 
become the bedrock foundation for thousands of fire departments and EMS organizations that have a desire 
to ensure that their firefighters and medics return home safely after every shift.  
 
Culture is generally defined as the behaviors, attitudes, values, and beliefs that are shared within a group or 
organization. It reflects the collective perception of right and wrong, good and bad, or desirable and 
undesirable actions and characteristics.  
 
The safety culture within Ohio’s fire departments is reflected through its members’ behaviors, attitudes, and 
actions in and out of the station as well as on the fire ground. The first of the Firefighter Life Safety Initiatives 
asks us to explore the characteristics of our departments to bring about a higher commitment to safety. 
 
In 2014 the Division of EMS incorporated these initiatives into the Ohio fire curriculum to bring about a higher 
commitment to safety. 

Emergency Vehicle Operation Course (EVOC) 

In today’s emergency service organizations, there is a need for the development and use of specific training. 
One of the areas that requires a great deal of attention is the operation of emergency vehicles. Emergency 
vehicle operators need to recognize the fact that the emergency vehicle response is the basis for the 
success or failure of all other emergency functions. These expensive vehicles carry all of the portable 
emergency equipment in addition to all of the personnel of the organization. Without the safe conveyance of 
these vehicles to the emergency scene, the emergency service organization cannot achieve its mission of 
saving lives and protecting property.  
 
In 2014 the Division of EMS added a 16-hour Emergency Vehicle Operation Course to the Ohio fire 
curriculum. 

Hazardous Material Awareness and Operation Level 

A hazardous material is defined as any substance or material that could adversely affect the safety of the 
public, handlers, or carriers during transportation. The 2013 “NFPA 1001” Standard for Qualification of 
Professional Fire Fighters requires this training in the Firefighter I curriculum. Ohio has included sixteen 
hours of Hazardous Material Awareness and Operation Level training in Ohio’s fire training curriculum. 
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Eligibility to Administer Examinations 

Types of Examinations 

The Division of EMS offers examinations for the following categories and levels of certification approved 
by the Executive Director, with advice and counsel of the Firefighter and Fire Safety Inspector Training 
Committee: 

 

 Firefighter 

 Volunteer Firefighter 

 Firefighter I 

 Firefighter II 

 Firefighter I & II 

 Fire Safety Inspector 

 Instructor 

 EMS Instructor 

 Fire Instructor 

 Assistant Fire Instructor 

 Fire Safety Inspector Instructor 

Other certification examinations approved by the Division of EMS Executive Director 

Eligibility to Administer Examinations 

Examinations shall be delivered at one of two facilities:  
 

 An approved chartered fire training program; or  

 An accredited EMS training program.  
 

A chartered fire training program shall be permitted to administer state fire service and instructor certification 
examinations if the program holds a current and valid charter, has a signed Division of EMS “Written Testing 
Agreement,” and meets the requirements outlined in 4765-11-19 of the O.A.C.. 
 
The chartered training program shall only be permitted to administer state certification examinations for 
certifications in which they hold a classification. 
 
An accredited EMS training program shall be permitted to administer the state EMS instructor instructional 
methods examination, required for certification, if the program holds a current and valid accreditation and 
has signed the Division of EMS “Written Testing Agreement.” 

Course and Examination Offsite Location 

Chartered programs and accredited institutions shall be permitted to offer courses, including the 
administration of examinations, at different locations from the location listed in the application for chartering / 
accreditation provided that all of the following apply: 
 

 The program continues to operate at the location identified in the application for a charter / 
accreditation; 

 Each offsite location where the program is offered meets the minimum standards for chartering as set 
forth in rule O.A.C 4765-11-03 and 4765-11-19 and / or the standards outlined in the “Written Testing 
Agreement;” 

 A written request has been submitted to the Division of EMS Executive Director; 
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 A program utilizing a location outside of the state of Ohio shall comply with O.A.C. Chapter 4765-11, 
the requirements outlined in the “Written Testing Agreement,” and any applicable laws, rules, or 
regulations in that state. 

 
Failure to receive the Executive Director approval of an offsite location prior to the start of the course will be 
cause for denial of an examination request. 

Ohio Certification Examination Eligibility 

Initial Certification 

In order to be eligible to test for state certification applicants shall: 
 

(1) Have successfully completed all course requirements through a chartered fire training program or 
accredited EMS training program and shall have received a document of course completion. 

(2) Have successfully passed a practical skills examination, if applicable. 
 
All requirements for certification (course completion, application, practical skills, and written examinations) 
shall commence and end within a consecutive twelve-month period (with the exception of Instructor 
certification, where applicants have 24 months). Applicants are not eligible to sit for an examination if the 
twelve-month period has been exceeded.  
 
A student who is at least seventeen-years-old and has graduated or who is enrolled in the twelfth or final 
grade in a secondary school program may be admitted into a chartered or accredited program. The student 
will be permitted to sit for the examination; however, the student will not be awarded a certificate to practice 
until reaching the age of eighteen. Underage applicants successfully meeting all requirements for 
certification will remain in “pending” status until they have achieved eighteen years of age. 
 

 Firefighter initial certification is pursuant to O.A.C. 4765-20-02.  

 Fire safety inspector initial certification is pursuant to O.A.C. 4765-20-03.  

 Fire instructor initial certification is pursuant to O.A.C. 4765-21-03. 

 EMS instructor initial certification is pursuant to O.A.C. 4765-18-12. 

Reciprocity 

For purposes of reciprocity the Division of EMS Executive Director may review firefighter and fire instructor 
licensing or certification requirements and firefighter and fire instructor training standards from another state, 
the District of Columbia, a United States Territory, or any branch of the United States military to identify 
those requirements and standards that are substantially similar to the curriculum and certification standards 
in Ohio. 
 
Once an applicant submits the completed packet and required documentation for reciprocity, the applicant 
will be issued a letter of authorization to test by the Division of EMS. Firefighter testing includes both a 
practical skills examination and written examination. Fire instructor testing includes knowledge and 
instructional methods written examinations. Testing shall be completed within twelve months of approval to 
test. The program director is responsible for verifying eligibility of the student prior to testing. The 
program director shall not test any students without the letter of authorization prior to testing. 
 

 Firefighter reciprocity certification is pursuant to O.A.C. 4765-20-11. 

 Fire instructor reciprocity certification is pursuant to O.A.C. 4765-21-12. 

 EMS instructor reciprocity certification is pursuant to O.A.C. 4765-18-1. 
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Reinstatement 

The reinstatement process permits restoration of a lapsed certificate to practice. O.A.C. 4765-20-08 and 
4765-21-05 establish the requirements for reinstatement for firefighter, fire safety inspector, and fire 
instructor. The program director is responsible for verifying eligibility of the applicant prior to testing.  
 

 Firefighter and fire safety inspector reinstatement certification is pursuant to O.A.C. 4765-20-08. 

 Instructor reinstatement certification is pursuant to O.A.C. 4765-21-05. 

 EMS instructor reinstatement certification is pursuant to O.A.C. 4765-18-08. 
 

Minimum Passing Scores 
 

Firefighter Knowledge Examination  70% 
Fire Safety Inspector Examination  70% 
Instructor Knowledge Examination  80% 
Instructional Methods Examination  70% 
 

Examinations shall be passed within three attempts. Failure to pass an examination within three attempts will 
require the applicant to complete a new course of instruction. 

ProBoard Fire Service Professional Qualifications 

Candidates that successfully pass the state certification examinations for Firefighter I and / or Firefighter II 
will be offered the opportunity to be accredited by ProBoard. Once their Ohio certifications become “active” 
an e-mail will be sent to them explaining how to apply. 

Examination for ProBoard Certificate for Ohio Certified Firefighters 

Individuals currently holding a Firefighter I, Firefighter II, or Firefighter I and II certification in the State of 
Ohio who are not ProBoard certified will have the opportunity to obtain a ProBoard certificate by taking an 
examination. Based on when their firefighter certification was obtained, candidates shall be required to take 
a written examination or complete practical skills testing, or both. To begin the process, candidates shall 
submit a written request to the Division of EMS, P.O. Box 182073, Columbus, Ohio 43218-2073 
requesting to challenge the examination for the ProBoard Certificate. Division staff will research the 
candidate’s certification status and eligibility for the ProBoard Certificate. A notification to the candidate 
outlining the requirement and time limits permitted for obtaining the ProBoard Certificate will be issued. 

Ohio Certification Examination Roles and Responsibilities 

Authorizing Official 

The authorizing official is any person who owns or maintains responsibility on behalf of an individual, 
corporation, trust, partnership, or an association for the facilities, equipment, instructors, managers, and 
other employees of the chartered fire training program or EMS accredited training program. The authorizing 
official assumes responsibility for the following:  

 Serves as program director or designates another person with a good reputation to serve as the 
system administrator; 

 Administers the firefighter, fire safety inspector, and instructor courses; 

 Complies with all rules and laws applicable to firefighter, fire safety inspector, and instructor courses; 

 Performs ongoing review and maintains written evaluations of the courses including content of each 
course; 

 Performs ongoing review and maintains written evaluations of the instructors’ and students’ 
performance for each course; 

 Assigns faculty responsibilities and schedules program courses; 
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 Prepares or approves all documents required to be submitted for chartering; and 

 Assures the adequacy of the curriculum and all program training materials. 
The authorizing official shall ensure the integrity and security of all written examinations including, but not 
limited to: 

 Examination Administrator Login; 

 Proctor Login and the proctor’s personal confidential information; 

 Student Login and the student’s personal confidential information; 

 Student Rosters; 

 Examination Passwords; 

 Examination Items; 

 Computerized Examination; 

 Paper and Pencil Examinations; 

 Examination Room and Testing Facility; 

 Access to the examination room. 

Program Director 

The program director is the authorizing official or that person designated by the authorizing official of a 
chartered program to oversee the administration and operation of a chartered fire training program or 
accredited EMS training program. This person assumes responsibilities as designated by the authorizing 
official (see Authorizing Official). 

Test Proctor 

Test proctors are appointed by the chartered fire training program or accredited EMS training program and 
are subject to approval by the program director. 
 
Test proctors must not be certified as a firefighter, fire instructor, assistant fire instructor, fire safety 
inspector, fire safety inspector instructor, EMS instructor, assistant EMS instructor, continuing 
education instructor, or EMS provider. 
 
The program director shall ensure each proctor has received directions in the state examination process and 
is familiar with all registration, security, and access procedures for testing.  
 
Test proctors supervise the written examination: 
 

 Proctors monitor registration for all examinations.  

 Proctors ensure the testing room meets the requirements outlined in O.A.C. 4765-11-19 and the 
“Written Testing Agreement.” 

 Proctors ensure that no electronic devices are brought into the examination room. 

 Proctors ensure students are spaced to ensure that they cannot readily observe each other’s 
computer screens. 

 Proctors ensure the integrity and security of all written examinations during the course of the 
examination. 

 Proctors help with login errors and technical computer issues. 

Initial System Access 

Prior to initial use of the Ohio Department of Public Safety, Division of EMS Web-based Course and 
Examination Administration System, program directors must set up an account through the ODPS Account 
Center. This is a one-time only setup procedure that will allow users to set up a username and password that 
then allows users further access to the system. 
 



 

14 

As an Account Center request is made, the system will e-mail the program director a preliminary approval 
with a link that must be clicked to activate the account, which will notify Division of EMS personnel of the 
request. 
 
As Division of EMS personnel approve the account, program directors will be e-mailed an approval. 
 
Once a username has been established, program directors can login to the Division of EMS Course and 
Examination Administration System and set up scheduled course(s) and enroll students using the username 
and password they established in the Account Center. 

Computer System Requirements 

Only Internet Explorer, versions 9, 10, or 11 are compatible with the Division of EMS Course and 
Examination Administration System. Confirm computer compatibility prior to scheduling a written 
examination. 
 
This Web site requires the use of pop-ups. Please ensure pop-ups are allowed. 
 
To allow pop-ups from State of Ohio servers, in Internet Explorer click on Tools -> Pop-up Blocker  
-> Pop-up Blocker Settings, and Add “*.state.oh.us” to the list of allowable sites. 
 
If a message appears stating pop-ups are blocked, right click and select “Always allow Pop-ups from this 
site”. Click “yes”, and then click “Retry” to allow this Web page to retry and load. If any custom toolbar is 
installed (e.g. Google Toolbar), make sure the pop-ups are allowed. Prior to beginning a test session, ensure 
that all applications are closed except Internet Explorer. 

Examination Administration 

Student Identification 

In order to ensure test integrity and to eliminate the potential for someone other than the student to complete 
the test on the student’s behalf, a photo identification process shall be implemented to ensure the identities 
of persons testing. 

Testing Window 

A testing window is the amount of time allowed for a student to complete the examination. Ideally, each 
examination should be administered at the same time to all students in a class. This practice helps to 
minimize the sharing of test questions among untested students. 
 
If a class must be separated due to limited computer availability, the program director is responsible for the 
security of the examination process and must ensure test items and the examination process are not 
compromised. All areas where testing is to occur shall be approved by the Division of EMS and shall be 
monitored at all times testing is underway. 

Testing Session Interruption / Disruptions 

Disruptions during test administration must be avoided and / or minimized to the greatest extent possible. 
Disruptions may cause students to be distracted and lose their concentration on a test, potentially having a 
negative impact on their performance.  
 
Procedures to follow in the event of an interruption will depend on the nature of the interruption. For 
example, in the case of a fire alarm or bomb threat, the safety of students and test proctor is of utmost 
importance. The test proctor or program director shall report the incident to the Division of EMS as soon as 
possible. 
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Technology as a Security Threat 

Examples of technology as testing security threats associated with computer-based administration include 
computer hacking, keystroke logging, or extracting test information outside of the testing delivery system 
(e.g., printing, emailing, or otherwise storing the test on the computer). Incorporating a platform testing 
service helps to ensure that testing is done in a safe and controlled environment.  
 
The Division of EMS recommends prohibiting access to the Internet during testing, turning off monitoring 
software that would allow test content to be viewed on another computer during testing, and ensuring a 
secure Internet browser connection. The program director is responsible for any breach of a secure browser, 
including access to external sites and other resources while testing. 

Test Login Security 

The program director and test proctor shall have access to the Course and Examination Administration 
System. All testing materials, including but not limited to class rosters and student, administrator and test 
proctor login information, shall be maintained in a secure location. 
 
Student login information shall be provided exclusively in written format, viewable only by the student to 
whom the login information pertains. It should be confidentially provided to the student after verification of 
student identity. The program director and test proctor shall be the only individuals allowed access to student 
testing login information. 

Examination Security Violations 

Program directors, school staff, and test proctors play a critical role in monitoring the test session and 
adhering to directions for standardized administration. All test items and test materials must remain secure 
and must be appropriately handled. This includes creating a secure testing environment for what students 
can see, hear, or access.  
 
Examination room accessibility to unauthorized persons creates an opportunity for breached security and 
test compromise. Only students approved to sit for the examination shall be permitted in the examination 
room.  
 
Once the test begins, only the proctor and the student may view the test screen. Visual barriers and / or 
spacing shall be used to ensure students participating in the testing process cannot see each other’s 
computer screen. 
 
The program director is ultimately responsible for monitoring and reporting any alleged or known test 
security issue. The program director is also responsible for procedures that ensure the students have 
properly logged in and are taking the test for which they are scheduled. 
 
The following are prohibited, would be considered security violations of O.A.C. 4765-11-19 and / or the 
“Written Testing Agreement,” and could result in disciplinary sanctions against the training program:  
 

 The use of unauthorized electronic devices in the testing session is strictly prohibited. Cell phones, 
flash drives, personal lap tops, and tablets shall not be permitted in the examination room or used 
during the examination process.  

 Leaving the room or leaving students who are testing is not permitted. The test proctor shall be 
present in the examination room for the duration of the examination and actively monitoring students 
during the entire testing process. 

 Inappropriate Internet access is prohibited. 

 Any improper display, printing, photographing, duplicating, or sharing of test questions is prohibited. 
 
No one other than the proctor and students shall be permitted in the examination room.  
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No firefighter, fire instructor, fire safety inspector, fire safety inspector instructor, or EMS instructor shall 
proctor or be present during the examination unless the individual is sitting for the examination as part of the 
course requirements. 

Proctor, Facility, and Electronic Device Guidelines 

Written examination proctors must not be certified as a firefighter, fire instructor, assistant fire instructor, fire 
safety inspector, fire safety inspector instructor, or EMS instructor.  
 
Proctors shall monitor registration for all examinations. Scheduled students shall, upon reporting, provide 
photo identification (ID). Acceptable forms of photo ID include state ID card, military ID card, or driver’s 
license.  
 
The testing room environment shall be as comfortable as possible with regard to temperature, lighting, and 
seating (tables and chairs are required).  
 
The room must be absent of posters, charts, pictures, or other visible materials that could aid the students in 
answering examination questions.  
 
No electronic devices, including but not limited to, personal laptops, cell phones, flash drives, and tablets, 
are permitted in the examination room or are to be used during the examination. This applies to staff and 
testing personnel as well as students. Any approved electronic devices needed for the testing will be 
provided by the examination site.  
 
Students shall be spaced to ensure that they cannot readily observe each other’s computer screens. 
 
Examinations shall not be administered to students who appear to be ill or obviously under the influence of 
drugs or alcohol. 
 
Proctors shall be the only persons allowed in the room during testing and shall not leave the room for any 
reason during the entire examination process. 

Examination Irregularities 

The program director is responsible to ensure the integrity and security of all written examinations. In 
addition, the program director is responsible to ensure each proctor has received directions in the state 
examination process and is familiar with all registration, security, and access procedures for testing, as set 
forth by the Division of EMS. 
 
The Division of EMS requires that examination irregularities be reported to the Division of EMS 
immediately. A detailed report shall be submitted by the authorizing official within 24 hours (one 
business day). The report shall include the names of all involved in the irregularities and witness 
statements. Reports may be submitted via e-mail to the Division of EMS Office of Fire Services at 
OFSTesting@dps.ohio.gov.  
 
The Division of EMS Executive Director reserves the right to immediately suspend or revoke the right to 
conduct certification examinations if any of the following occur:  
 

(1) There is an allegation of an examination or security compromise;  
(2) There is a known examination or security compromise; 
(3) There is a potential violation of rule 4765-11-19 of the O.A.C. or the “Written Testing Agreement.” 

 

 

mailto:OFSTesting@dps.ohio.gov
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Testing Appeal Procedure 

An examinee who wishes to appeal the failure to pass an ODPS Division of EMS examination administered 
by a chartered fire training program or accredited institution shall submit the appeal in writing to the 
chartered program or accredited institution program director within five business days. 
 

The written appeal shall include a detailed explanation including name of the examinee; contact information; 
the specific examination taken; the date, time, and location of the examination; and the basis for the appeal. 
The program director shall review the appeal and provide for resolution, if possible. If the program director is 
unable to provide a satisfactory resolution, the program director shall forward the written appeal to the 
Division of EMS Fire Testing Coordinator (OFSTesting@dps.ohio.gov) for review, no later than five business 
days after appeal review.  
 

An examination may be appealed on the basis of improper examination administration or examination 
content.  
 

Please contact the Division of EMS Education Section at FireEducation@dps.ohio.gov or (614) 466-9447 
with questions or concerns. The complete policy is included in Appendix C. 

Test Bank for Written Examination 

The Division of EMS shall maintain a test bank for each certification category and level. Test bank questions 
are reviewed and revised on a regular basis, with a complete review / revision completed in conjunction with 
release and adoption of new NFPA standards. Current test banks include:  
 

 Volunteer Firefighter 

 Firefighter I 

 Firefighter II  

 Hazardous Material Awareness / Operations  

 Driver / Operator  

 Fire Safety Inspector  

 Fire Instructor 

Examination Scheduling 

Examinations shall be scheduled with the Division of EMS by the program director or his / her designee. For 
initial certification, testing at or near course completion is desired. Reinstatement, reciprocity, and ProBoard 
certificate examinations may be scheduled as needed.  
 

Examination requests shall be received by the Division of EMS a minimum of seven days prior to the desired 
date of the examination. Requests are to be made using the EMS Course and Examination Administration 
System. Requestors will receive a confirmation within three business days. 

Initial Testing vs. Retesting 
An initial examination request is the first attempt by a student to complete a fire training course or the 
student’s first attempt at an examination only.  
 

An examination retest is the second or third attempt of a student who has not yet passed the examination. If 
an examination is failed three times, a course of study must be repeated before the student is permitted 
further attempts at the examination. Once the course of study is completed, the examination request will be 
submitted as an “initial” request, because it is associated with a new course. 
 

An initial examination may be requested either as part of a course or as an examination only. If the initial 
examination is requested through a course, any retest attempts must also be requested as part of the same 
course. If an initial examination is requested as an Examination Only request, subsequent attempts must be 
requested through that same examination number (identified by an ID number similar to a course ID 
number), and this ID number must be entered on the initial screen when the retest is requested. 
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ADA Accommodations Policy and Procedure 

The Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) of 1990 allows for reasonable and appropriate accommodations in 
accordance with the Americans with Disabilities Act for individuals with documented disabilities who 
demonstrate a need for accommodation. 
 
The purpose of test accommodations is to provide students with full access to the test. However, test 
accommodations are not a guarantee of improved performance or test completion. The Division of EMS 
provides reasonable and appropriate test accommodations to individuals with documented disabilities who 
demonstrate a need for test accommodations. 
 
Test accommodations are individualized and considered on a case-by-case basis. Consequently, no single 
type of test accommodation (e.g. extra time) would necessarily be appropriate for all individuals with 
disabilities.  
 
Simply demonstrating that an individual meets diagnostic criteria for a particular disorder does not mean that 
the person is automatically entitled to test accommodations. Specific test accommodations should be related 
to the functional limitations. It is essential that the documentation of the disability provide a clear explanation 
of the current functional limitation(s) and a rationale for each requested test accommodation. Students 
should work with program directors and instructors who know them to determine which test accommodations 
are appropriate. 
 
All students who are requesting test accommodations because of a disability must provide appropriate 
documentation of their condition and how it is expected to affect their ability to take the test under standard 
conditions. This shall include but is not limited to the following: 
 

 Individual Educational Plan (IEP) dated within the past five years. 

 Supporting documentation from the medical or other qualified professional who diagnosed the 
condition. 

 A detailed letter from a certified vocational evaluator who has evaluated the student. 
 
The letter must contain the following: 
 

(1) The nature and extent of disability; 
(2) Proposed accommodation(s); 
(3) Rationale behind the proposed accommodations; and 
(4) Type of accommodations made to the student during training. 

 
In the event a paper-and-pencil examination is requested as an accommodation, paper-and-pencil test 
security policies shall be included with the submitted documentation.  
 
To ensure adequate time to evaluate ADA requests, the accommodation(s) request and all required 
documentation should be forwarded to the Division of EMS at least thirty days prior to the 
examination date. 
 
The complete Department of Public Safety ADA Testing Policy may be found at 
http://www.publicsafety.ohio.gov/links/ems_ada_policy.pdf. 

 

 

 

http://www.publicsafety.ohio.gov/links/ems_ada_policy.pdf
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Special Considerations Regarding Oral Examinations 

In instances when a proctor must administer an oral examination, the proctor shall precisely read each test 
question aloud twice, allowing 10-15 seconds between the first and second reading. The proctor shall read 
the question as written, neither emphasizing a particular portion, nor eliminating any particular portion, so as 
not to suggest the correct answer. 
 
The proctor shall then read the possible answers for the questions, pausing 3-5 seconds between choices to 
allow students to mark their answers.  
 
After all test questions and possible answers have been read aloud, students will be allowed to request the 
proctor to read any question and / or possible answers again.  
 
Oral examinations shall not be conducted in the same examination room with students taking the computer-
based examination. 

Certificate to Practice 

The Executive Director shall issue or renew a fire training certificate for a firefighter, a fire safety inspector, 
instructor, or another position of any fire training certification level, to any applicant who meets the 
qualifications established in rules adopted in accordance with this section. Additionally, the Executive 
Director may issue disciplinary actions against a certificate holder or applicant in accordance with the rules 
adopted in accordance with the R.C. Certificates issued under this section shall be on a form prescribed by 
the Executive Director. 

Qualifications for a Firefighter Certificate 

An applicant for a firefighter certificate shall satisfy the following requirements in order to function as a 
firefighter in Ohio:  
 

 Submit a completed “Firefighter or Fire Safety Inspector Initial Application;” 

 Successfully complete a firefighter training course through a chartered program and receive a 
document of course completion at the level for which the certificate of firefighter training is sought;  

 Pass the knowledge and practical examinations as set forth in the O.A.C;  

 Be at least eighteen years of age;  

 Has not been convicted of any of the following:  
 Any felony;  
 A misdemeanor committed in the course of practice;  
 A misdemeanor involving moral turpitude.  

 Has not committed fraud, misrepresentation, or material deception in applying for or obtaining a 

certificate issued under section 4765.55 of the R.C. and O.A.C. Chapter 4765-20.  

 
No person shall hold a firefighter certificate at more than one level.  

 

An applicant for a firefighter certificate shall successfully complete the following “Federal Emergency 

Management Agency” (FEMA) training courses:  

 
(1) “National Incident Management System Course IS-700;”  
(2) “National Incident Management System Course ICS-100” or the online equivalent.  
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In addition, an applicant for a firefighter I or firefighter II certificate shall have successfully completed training 

on “NFPA Standard 472” Professional Core Competencies for Hazardous Materials Awareness and 

Operations.  

 

The requirements shall commence and end within a consecutive twelve-month period to be eligible for 
certificate to practice. A firefighter certificate issued pursuant to this rule shall be issued in accordance with 
the certification cycles and pro-rated renewal requirements as set forth in the O.A.C. 

Qualifications for a Fire Safety Inspector Certificate 

An applicant for a fire safety inspector certificate shall satisfy the following requirements in order to function 
as a fire safety inspector in Ohio:  
 

 Submit a completed “Firefighter or Fire Safety Inspector Initial Application:”  

 Successfully complete a fire safety inspector training course through a chartered program, and receive 
a document of course completion for a certificate of fire safety inspector training;  

 Pass the knowledge and practical examinations as set forth in the O.A.C.;  

 Be at least eighteen years of age;  

 Has not been convicted of any of the following: 
 Any felony;  
 A misdemeanor committed in the course of practice;  
 A misdemeanor involving moral turpitude. 

 Has not committed fraud, misrepresentation, or material deception in applying for, or obtaining a 
certificate issued under section 4765.55 of the R.C. and O.A.C. Chapter 4765-20.  

In addition, an applicant for a fire safety inspector certificate shall successfully complete the following “Federal 
Emergency Management Agency” training courses:  
 
“National Incident Management System Course IS-700;”  
“National Incident Management System Course ICS-100” or online equivalent.  
 
The requirements shall commence and end within a consecutive twelve-month period. A fire safety inspector 
certificate issued shall be in accordance with the certification cycles and pro-rated renewal requirements set 
forth in rule 4765-20-22 of the O.A.C. 

Application for Firefighter, Fire Safety Inspector, or Instructor Certificate 

An applicant for a firefighter, fire safety inspector, or instructor certificate shall submit a completed initial 
application. An application that is not filled out in the manner as specified may be deemed incomplete.  
 
An applicant who has been convicted of any offense listed in rules 4765-20-02, 4765-20-03 and 4765-21-03 
of the O.A.C. shall, at the applicant’s expense, submit with the application a certified copy of the judgment 
entry from the court in which the conviction occurred, a civilian background check from the bureau of criminal 
identification and investigation (BCI&I), and a certified copy of the police report or law enforcement agency 
report, if applicable. Subject to the discretion of the Executive Director, failure to submit this documentation 
may render the application incomplete.  
 
Applications deemed incomplete shall not be considered. The division shall provide written notification to the 
applicant indicating the reason the application is incomplete. 

 

http://codes.ohio.gov/orc/4765.55
http://codes.ohio.gov/oac/4765-20-22
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Firefighter, Fire Safety Inspector, or 
Instructor Continuing Education Requirements 

The most common way for firefighters to complete their continuing education (CE) hours is through 
departmental in-service training. Non-affiliated firefighters, or those choosing to obtain CE outside of their 
departments, can complete CE through one of Ohio’s approved fire charters. Firefighters are required to 
have 54 hours of CE per three-year certification cycle; this CE must be approved by an Ohio fire chief or 
program director of a chartered fire training program. 
 
For Fire Safety Inspector certification, you must complete 30 hours of CE per three-year certification cycle. 
These hours must cover nine topics established in O.A.C. 4765-20-16: 
 
http://codes.ohio.gov/oac/4765-20-16.  
 
For Fire Service Instructor certification, you must complete 6 hours of CE and 24 hours of instruction time 
per three-year cycle. 
 
For Assistant Fire Instructor certification, you must complete 6 hours of CE and 8 hours of instruction time 
per three-year cycle. 
 
For Fire Safety Inspector Instructor certification, you must complete 6 hours of CE and 24 hours of 
instruction time per three-year cycle. 

Firefighter Curriculum 

Volunteer Firefighter Course 

A training course for a volunteer firefighter certification shall consist of 36 hours of training and shall meet the 
"Volunteer Firefighter Course Objectives. "The volunteer firefighter training course must commence and end 
within a consecutive twelve-month period from the start date of the course.  
 
A chartered program shall not allow students enrolled in a volunteer firefighter training course to participate 
in live burn evolutions prior to issuance of a volunteer firefighter certification. 

Firefighter I Transition Course 

A training course to transition a certified volunteer firefighter to the firefighter I certification level must consist 
of a minimum of 100 hours which meets the Firefighter I Course Objectives and includes the following 
training requirements:  

 

 Meets all objectives in the "NFPA 1001" for Firefighter I;  

 An emergency vehicle operator course consisting of a minimum of 16 hours that is approved by the 
chartered program and is consistent with the requirements of "NFPA 1451" and "NFPA 1002;" 

 A minimum of 4 hours on the "Courage to be Safe: Sixteen Life Safety Initiatives Course."  
 
The chartered program shall require a current and valid volunteer firefighter certificate for admission to a 
Firefighter I transition course.  
The Firefighter I Transition training course must commence and end within a consecutive twelve-month 
period from the start date of the course. 

 

http://codes.ohio.gov/oac/4765-20-16
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Firefighter I Course 

A training course for a Firefighter I certificate shall consist of a minimum of 136 hours, which meet the 
"Firefighter I Course Objectives," and includes the following training requirements:  
 

 A minimum of 136 hours that meet all objectives in the "NFPA 1001," for firefighter I;  

 An emergency vehicle operator course consisting of a minimum of 16 hours that is approved by the 
chartered program and is consistent with the requirements of the "NFPA 1002" and "NFPA 1451;" 

 A minimum of 4 hours on the "Courage to be Safe: Sixteen Life Safety Initiatives Course."  
 
The Firefighter I training must commence and end within a consecutive twelve-month period from the start 
date of the course. 

Firefighter II Transition Course 

A training course to transition a certified firefighter I to the firefighter II certification level must consist of 
minimum of 104 hours, which meet the "Firefighter II Course Objectives," to include the following training 
requirements:  
 

 Meets the objectives in the “NFPA 1001” for firefighter II;  

 An emergency vehicle operator course consisting of a minimum of 16 hours that is approved by the 
chartered program and is consistent with the requirements of "NFPA 1002" and "NFPA 1451;  

 A minimum of 4 hours on the "Courage to be Safe: Sixteen Life Safety Initiatives Course."  
 
Previous training credit may be given for the emergency vehicle operator course and the sixteen life safety 
initiatives course, if the training is recognized by the program director and has been completed within twenty-
four months of the course start date.  
 
The chartered program shall require certification as a Firefighter I for admission to a Firefighter II Transition 
course. The training requirements must commence and end within a consecutive twelve-month period from 
the start date of the course. 

Firefighter I and II Course 

A training course for a Firefighter I and II certificate shall consist of a minimum of 240 hours that meet the 
“Firefighter I Course Objectives" and the "Firefighter II Course Objectives,” which includes the following 
training requirements:  
 

 Meets all objectives in "NFPA 1001," for firefighter I and II;  

 An emergency vehicle operator course consisting of a minimum of 16 hours that is approved by the 
chartered program and is consistent with the requirements of the "NFPA 1002" and "NFPA 1451;" 

 A minimum of 4 hours on the "Courage to be Safe: Sixteen Life Safety Initiatives Course."  
 
Previous training credit may be given for the emergency vehicle operator course and the sixteen life safety 
initiatives course, if the training is recognized by the program director and has been completed within twenty-
four months of the course start date.  
 

The Firefighter I and II training course must commence and end within a consecutive twelve-month period 
from the start date of the course. 
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Fire Safety Inspector Curriculum 

A training course for fire safety inspector certification must consist of a minimum of 72 hours and meet the 
following training requirements:  

 Meet the "Fire Safety Inspector Course Objectives;"  

 Shall meet the performance objectives set forth in "NFPA 1031" for Fire Inspector I;  

 Require a current and valid firefighter certificate for admission into a fire safety inspector course;  

 Require each student to be employed by one of the following in order to be eligible for admission to a 
fire safety inspector course:  

 
 The office of the state fire marshal;  
 A firefighting agency; 
 A private fire company that is providing fire protection.  

 
The training requirements must commence and end within a consecutive twelve-month period from the start 
date of the course. 

Fire Instructor and the Assistant Fire Instructor Curriculum 

A fire instructor course must consist of a minimum of 60 hours and include all of the following training 
requirements:  
 

 Forty hours instruction of adult students and basic teaching techniques as set forth in the "Ohio Fire 
and EMS Instructor Curriculum;"  

 Completion of the 4-hour "Fire Service Training Module;"  

 Completion of the 4-hour "Live Fire Training Awareness Course;"  

 Ten hours of supervised teaching in the presence of a fire instructor and under the auspices of a 
chartered program;  

 The final two hours shall be credited toward successful completion of the instructional methods 
examination.  

 
A fire instructor course must be taught by a fire instructor trainer under the auspices of a chartered program. 
The supervised teaching required shall not occur until the student has received the forty hours of instruction. 
 
A person seeking certification as a fire instructor who holds at least a baccalaureate degree in education 
may be granted credit by the program director for the forty hours of instruction. The program director shall 
maintain a copy of his or her degree in the course file.  
 
An assistant fire instructor training course shall consist of a completion of the 4-hour "Fire Service Training 
Module" and the completion of the 4-hour "Live Fire Training Awareness Course;" 

Fire Safety Inspector Instructor Curriculum 

A fire safety inspector instructor training course shall consist of a minimum of 60 hours and include all of the 
following:  
 

 Forty hours in instruction of adult students and basic teaching techniques as set forth in "Ohio Fire 
and EMS Instructor Curriculum;"  

 Completion of the 8-hour "Fire Safety Inspector Training Module;"  



 

24 

 Ten hours of supervised teaching in the presence of a fire safety inspector instructor and under the 
auspices of a chartered program;  

 The final two hours are credited toward successful completion of the instructional methods 
examination approved by the executive director.  

 
A fire safety inspector instructor training course must be taught by a fire safety inspector instructor trainer 
under the auspices of a chartered program. The supervised teaching shall not occur until the student has 
received the forty hours of instruction.  
 
A person seeking certification as a fire instructor who holds at least a baccalaureate degree in education 
may be granted credit by the program director for the forty hours of instruction. The program director shall 
maintain a copy of his or her degree in the course file. 

Online Education and Distance Learning 

The executive director, with the advice and counsel of the committee, will approve a chartered program to 
provide fire safety inspector and fire instructor training courses online or through distance learning if the 
chartered program meets the following requirements:  

 

 Submits a written request to the division to offer online education or distance learning. Such request 
shall indicate the level or levels of fire safety inspector or instructor training proposed to be offered and 
must include documentation of how the chartered program meets the requirements; 

 Continues to meet all requirements for a fire charter and currently possesses a charter at the 
classification level of fire safety inspector, fire instructor, or fire safety inspector instructor, for which the 
chartered program seeks to provide the online education or distance learning;  

 Has maintained a charter at the classification level for which the chartered program seeks to provide 
online education or distance learning for at least the preceding three full years from the date of 
application;  

 Has completed at least one fire safety inspector or instructor training course in the traditional classroom 
setting at the classification level for which the chartered program seeks to provide the online education 
or distance learning;  

 The chartered program is in good standing; 

 Has written policies that will be made available to each student, regarding all of the following:  
 

 Admission requirements;  
 Minimum requirements for technological needs for students enrolling in fire safety inspector and 

instructor training courses utilizing online education or distance learning including, but not 
limited to, hardware, software, and internet connection speed;  

 Technological support to be provided by the chartered program to include at a minimum the 
hours of support and the method(s) in which the support will be provided;  

 A schedule identifying weekly access to the instructors while the fire safety inspector or 
instructor training course is in session to allow for direct communication between instructor and 
students. This should include, but is not limited to, telephone numbers, e-mail addresses, and 
office hours;  

 Security parameters protecting students' financial and personal information in accordance with 
state and federal laws;  

 Online procedures for course administration and completion;  

 Method to transition from online education and distance learning to the classroom version of 
the same course in order to complete the required training. This policy shall include a 
reasonable time frame in which the transition process must be completed. 
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 Develops and maintains the following for all fire safety inspector and instructor training courses utilizing 
online education and distance learning:  

 
 A technology infrastructure that facilitates secure access, including user authentication and 

authorization procedures and technologies;  
 Access control procedures and technology that supports the courses utilizing online education 

systems; 
 Technological support to meet student needs;  
 An appropriate security solution to ensure course and systems integrity, especially financial and 

personal information;  
 A risk management plan to include identification of foreseen risks, continuity, disaster recovery, 

and incidence response;  
 Assurance that course data is readily, securely, and reliably available by electronic or printed 

means to the division and the division's authorized recipients;  
 A means to access student and program information to facilitate state audits to verify 

compliance with rules. If the technical support, application server host, or data storage facilities 
are located outside of the state of Ohio, the chartered program shall submit, upon request of 
the division, a report encompassing the rules to meet the audit requirements. The chartered 
program shall provide the division with an audit amendment describing any significant system 
changes within thirty days of enabling those changes. An enterprise shall make student records 
available to the division online, in a password protected environment, upon request. 

 

 Creates and maintains a complete student course data file to demonstrate student activity and ensure 
that the following information, at a minimum, is collected and retained: 
  

 Student's name;  
 Dates and times of student activity in the training course and verification of the amount of total 

time spent utilizing the online education portion of the course;  
 The reason a student was suspended or failed to complete the online education portion of the 

fire safety inspector or instructor training course;  
 Name or identity number of a chartered program staff member accessing or entering student 

records.  
 

 Ensures that the fire safety inspector and instructor training course final examinations are administered 
and scored in a traditional classroom setting;  

 Ensures that each initial fire safety inspector and instructor training course utilizing online education or 
distance learning meets all of the following:  
 

 Obtains prior written approval of the fire safety inspector and instructor training course content 
from the program director;  

 Possesses written documentation of clear objectives, course content, and method of delivery 
that meets all curricula requirements as set for in Chapter 4765-11 of the O.A.C.;  

 Obtains prior approval from the program director in order to utilize online education or distance 
learning for instruction;  

 Is developed or approved by an instructor under the auspices of a chartered program;  
 Ensures that the lecture portions of each fire safety inspector and instructor training course 

shall be taught utilizing online education, distance learning, or in the traditional classroom 
setting;  

 Ensures that instruction, practice, and testing in the practical skills portion of each fire safety 
inspector and instructor training course shall not be provided through online education or 
distance learning.  
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 Requires written evaluations, completed by each student, of each fire safety inspector and instructor 

training course offered through online education or distance learning. The evaluation shall include, but 

is not limited to, the following:  

 
 Clarity of written policies associated with the chartered program;  
 Course content;  
 Means of delivery and systems availability;  
 Availability of certified instructors.  

 
A chartered program approved to utilize online education or distance learning may do so in conjunction with 
traditional classroom-based instruction. 
 
A chartered program approved to utilize online education or distance learning shall annually provide the 
division with information, statistics, and data specific to the fire safety inspector and instructor training courses 
offered through online education or distance learning. 
 
Approval by the executive director to conduct fire safety inspector and instructor training courses utilizing online 
education or distance learning shall be specific to the level of training and type of delivery system requested. 
 
A chartered program approved to utilize online education or distance learning shall maintain documentation 
that demonstrates compliance with the hours and curricula requirements set forth in Chapter 4765-11 of the 
O.A.C.  
 
A chartered program approved to utilize online education or distance learning shall ensure contact hours in 
the fire safety inspector and instructor training courses are equal to or exceed the hours in the same courses 
conducted in a traditional classroom environment. 
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